Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

October 5, 2021
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present:  Dan Caplan, Jim Michaels, Phillip Robinson, Tinu Akinshola, Ingmar Goldson, Ira Rheingold, Ginlin Hsieh
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Tracy Rezvani, Maurice Valentine
The Agenda was adopted.

Minutes of the September meeting were discussed. Jim Michaels made a motion to approve the minutes. Ira Rheingold seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Old Business
OCP’s 50th Anniversary was discussed. Tracy Rezvani said that the question was what the Committee wanted to contribute as far as a program for one of the days of the week of December 6. Dan Caplan thinks it would be good to have another mortgage presentation, but could see the possibility of including information about the Advisory Committee itself being useful to recruit new members. Phillip Robinson said he thought the Committee should do a program, and not just discuss committee work. Mr. Michaels agreed with doing a mortgage presentation, but wanted to know if it would be on the same topic as the one done previously. Mr. Caplan said that conditions have not changed much, and that it is still timely to be proactive. Mr. Robinson said that the state has money to disperse to consumers, but has no marketing plans. He said he thought it would be a great public relations opportunity for the County to get the word out about this program. Suggested that Mr. Caplan could talk about options for people who can sell their homes, and have a housing counselor talk about the options for those who can’t. Tracy Rezvani said OCP was looking for something to be done on December 8, 9 or 10. Mr. Caplan said he was available any of those days, except from 11:00 am until 1:00 pm on December 9. Mr. Robinson said he will email some housing counselors about their availability. Mr. Caplan suggested a date of December 9 at 2:30 pm pending what Mr. Robinson hears back from the housing counselors.
The mortgage survey was discussed. Mr. Caplan said he liked the last one sent out the best. Mr. Rheingold asked about how widely it would be distributed and how people could be identified for any follow up. Ms. Rezvani said it would be put out on social media and Nextdoor, and members are free to share themselves, as well. There should be a question in the survey asking consumers to provide contact information if they need help. Mr. Robinson said that he would draft a message that could be sent out to people that do respond to make sure they are referred to the right places for help. Ms. Rezvani asked if someone would be drafting cover message to go out with the survey. Mr. Robinson said to send him what was used for the auto warranty survey and he will edit it and get it back to her.
Mr. Rheingold said that the auto warranty survey would be going out to NACA members in the next day or so and will be sent to members in Maryland, DC, and Virginia.

Home title lock products were discussed. Mr. Caplan said he spoke with a title company who told him there were safeguards in place, so this product would not be necessary. Mr Rheingold said they were a solution in search of a problem. Mr. Michaels wanted to know if the advertising is prevalent enough to justify OCP doing an educational piece about them. Ms. Rezvani said that OCP does not have enough information about this topic. Mr. Rheingold said if do anything was done, it could be in the context of a larger discussion of how to protect your home’s title. Mr. Caplan said this would be tabled for now, but members should keep an eye on it.
New Business

Maurice Valentine discussed his role as the Public Election Fund Liaison. He explained that he mainly fielded questions and provided answers regarding the program. Mr. Michaels asked if there was any role for the Advisory Committee for this function. Mr. Valentine said he did not believe so.  However, Mr. Valentine mentioned that he would eventually also be taking over all outreach for OCP, and that would be an area in which the Committee could be of assistance.
Office Report

Staff referred to emailed statistics for September. Home Improvement complaints topped the list, followed by Retail and Automotive. Staff conducted a podcast and Facebook Live video on various consumer topics with the County’s Technology Department, submitted a video about OCP for the City of Rockville’s virtual Senior Resource Fair, participated in Burtonsville Day, and did a virtual presentation on Senior Scams for the National Active and Retired Federal Employees Association. Staff informed the Committee that it had received 6 applicants for the vacant Advisory Committee member positions and needed two members to assist in conducting interviews. Ira Rheingold and Ingmar Goldson agreed to assist. They will coordinate with staff by email to come up with potential available dates to do the interviews. Mr. Michaels asked if there was a conflict for the meeting on December 7 with the Proclamation being made by Council for OCP’s 50th Anniversary. Mr. Valentine said he would check.
The meeting adjourned at 9:35 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, November 2, 2021, at 8:30 a.m., tentatively set at 1451 Seven Locks Road, Rockville, MD 20854.
